
In Re Rosahn, 671 F.2d 690 at 695, 696, 697 (2nd Cir. 
1982): 
 
[9]  Another argument not raised below is that the contempt 
proceeding was conducted in a manner that violated her 
right to due process because a full adversary hearing was 
not held, no witnesses were called, she was not informed of 
her right to call witnesses, and she was not offered an 
opportunity to address the court before issuance of a CIVIL 
contempt order. . .  
 
[10]   . . . In In Re Oliver, 333 U.S. 257, 68 S.Ct. 499, 
(1948) which struck down a secret criminal contempt trial 
as violative of due process, the Supreme Court stressed 
that at the heart of due process clause is "[t]he 
traditional Anglo-American distrust for secret trials," 
which throughout history have been associated with 
"institutions [that] obviously symbolized a menace to 
liberty." Id. at 268-69, 68 S.Ct. at 505. 
 
"In view of this nation's historic distrust of secret 
proceedings [and] their inherent danger to freedom, . . . 
the guarantee [of public proceedings] has always been 
recognized as a safeguard against any attempt to employ our 
courts as instruments of persecution." Id. at 270, 273, 69 
S.Ct. at 507. 
 
The safeguard of open proceedings not only represents "an 
effective restraint on possible abuse of power," Id. . . ., 
but also reflects "the notion, deeply rooted in common law, 
'that justice must satisfy the appearance of justice.'" 
(Citations omitted) 
 
While the passages quoted from In re Oliver were written 
primarily with criminal trials in mind, it is significant 
that the contempt sentence overturned by the Oliver Court 
on the ground that the contempt proceeding below had been 
improperly closed to the public was a conditional jail 
sentence that would have terminated upon compliance with 
the trial court's order. Accordingly, the Oliver analysis 
was applied to invalidate a contempt sanction whose central 
characteristicóits conditional natureóis typical of a civil 
contempt.  . . .  . 
 
[11, 12]  The government argues that whatever may be the 
rule in a criminal contempt trial, there is no Fifth 
Amendment requirement that a civil contempt trial pursuant 
to 28 U.S.C. ß 1826 be held in public. We are unpersuaded 



by this distinction. As we noted in In re Bella, 518 F.2d 
955, 958-59 (2nd Cir. 1975): 
"Admittedly  . . . a proceeding [under ß 1826] is basically 
civil in nature 
 
The purpose of holding a witness in contempt is to coerce 
him to answer the grand jury's questions, not to punish him 
for reprehensible conduct. . . . Yet, the burden of 
imprisonment is just as great, regardless of what we call 
the order that imposed it. It is this fact that fosters the 
need for procedural protection." 
Given the burden that imprisonment imposes on an 
individual, a civil contempt trial that could result in an 
order of confinement carries with it the same concerns and 
purposes that lead to the requirement of a public trial in 
the criminal context, such as the need to assure 
accountability in the exercise of judicial and governmental 
power, the preservation of the appearance of fairness, and 
the  enhancement of the public's confidence in the judicial 
system. . . . 
 
[13]  Our conclusion that alleged civil contemnor's, like 
criminal contemnor's, have some right to a public 
proceeding is supported by and consistent with the trend in 
this and other Circuits to afford the same or similar 
procedural safeguards to persons charged with civil 
contempt as to those charged with criminal contempt. * * * 
We are satisfied that the protection against unnecessary 
secret proceedings extends beyond the criminal context.  
(One court has held that to comport with due process 
requirements certain quasi-judicial administrative 
proceedings "that involve important constitutional rights" 
must "be open to the press and the public." Fitzgerald v. 
Hampton, 467 F.2d 755, 763, 766 [D.C.Cir. 1972]) 
 
We hold, therefore, that Rosahn's due process rights were 
violated when the trial court ordered the entire contempt 
proceeding closed over her objection. We need not and do 
not decide whether the due process clause extends the same 
degree of protection to civil contemnor's who do not face 
imprisonment. 
 
In re Di Bella, 518 F.2d 955 (2nd Cir. 1975): 
 
In Argersinger v. Hamlin, 407 U.S. 25, 37, 92 S.Ct. 2006, 
the Court held that, absent a knowing and intelligent 
waiver, no person may be imprisoned for 'any' offense, 
whether classified as petty, misdemeanor, or felony, unless 



he is represented by counsel at his trial. The Circuits 
with the opportunity to do so have concluded that this 
right must be extended to contempt proceeding, be it civil 
or criminal, where the defendant is faced with the prospect 
of imprisonment. See, United States v. Sun Kung Kang, 468 
F.2d 1368 (9th Cir. 1972); In re Kilgo, 484 F.2d 1215 (4th 
Cir. 1973); Henkel v. Bradshaw, 483 F.2d 1386 (9th Cir. 
1973). We agree. 
 
United States v. Sun Kung Kang, 468 F.2d 1368 (1972): 
 
Appellant, an indigent, had requested appointment of 
counsel to represent him in the civil contempt proceeding. 
. . . 
 
 . . . . Threat of imprisonment is the coercion that makes 
a civil contempt proceeding effective. The civil label does 
not obscure its penal nature. (Cf.  Harris v. United 
States, (1965) 382 U.S. 162, 86 S.Ct. 352. 
  
Argersinger v. Hamlin, 92 S.Ct. 2006 (1972) at 2008 holds: 
      
[1] The Sixth amendment, which enumerated situations has 
been made applicable to the states by reason of the 
Fourteenth Amendment (citations omitted); and In Re Oliver, 
. . . , 68 S.Ct. 499,  . . . , provides specified standards 
for "all criminal prosecutions". 
One is the requirement of a "public trial". In re Oliver, 
supra, held that the right to a "public trial" was 
applicable to a state proceeding even though only a 60 day 
sentence was involved. . . ., 68 S.Ct., at 507. 
      
Another guarantee is the right to be informed of the nature 
and cause of the accusation. Still another, the right to 
confrontation. Pointer v. Texas, supra. And another, 
compulsory process for obtaining witnesses in one's favor. 
Washington v. Texas, supra. We have never limited these 
rights to felonies or to lesser but serious offences. 
      
In Washington v. Texas, supra, we said, "We have held that 
due process requires that the accused have the assistance 
of counsel for his defense, that he be confronted with 
witnesses against him, and that he have a right to a speedy 
and public trial." 388 U.S., at 18, 87 S.Ct. at 1922. 
Respecting the right to a speedy and public trial, the 
right to be informed of the nature and cause of the 
accusation, the right to confront and cross-examine 
witnesses, the right to compulsory process for obtaining 



witnesses, it was resently stated. "It is simply not 
arguable, nor has any court ever held, that the trial of a 
petty offense may be held in secret, or without notice to 
the accused of the charges, or that such cases the 
defendant has no right to confront his accusers or to 
compel the attendance of witnesses in his own behalf" 
Junker, The Right to Counsel in Misdemeanor Cases, 43 
Wash.L.Rev. 685, 705 (1968). 
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